


  
 

 

 
 

 

In order for this exemption to be engaged the following criteria must be met: 

• the actual harm which the public authority alleges would, or would be likely to, occur 
if the withheld information was disclosed has to relate to the applicable interests 
within the relevant exemption;  
 

• the public authority must be able to demonstrate that some causal relationship exists 
between the potential disclosure of the information being withheld and the prejudice 
which the exemption is designed to protect. Furthermore, the resultant prejudice 
which is alleged must be real, actual or of substance; and  
 

• it is necessary to establish whether the level of likelihood of prejudice being relied 
upon by the public authority is met – ie disclosure ‘would be likely’ to result in 
prejudice or disclosure ‘would’ result in prejudice. 
 

The guidance explains that: 

 “would…prejudice” means that prejudice is more probable than not, ie that there is a 
more than 50% chance of the disclosure causing the prejudice, even though it is not 
absolutely certain that it would do so. “Would be likely to prejudice” is a lower 
threshold. It means that there must be more than a hypothetical or remote possibility 
of prejudice occurring; there must be a real and significant risk of prejudice, even 
though the probability of prejudice occurring is less than 50%.   

And defines “commercial interest” as follows: 

 “...a commercial interest relates to a person’s ability to participate competitively in a 
commercial activity, i.e. the purchase and sale of goods or services.” 

Section 43(2) is a qualified exemption and is therefore subject to public interest 
considerations. 

It is the Combined Authority’s view that disclosure of the written evidence submitted by the 
operator would be likely to prejudice the commercial interests of both the Authority and the 
individual operator in the procurement process, for the reasons given as summarised above.   

Were the Authority to disclose the information requested it could affect its ability to contract 
services at a competitive rate in the future by making potential bidders reluctant to engage 
with procurement exercises for fear of any commercially sensitive information provided in 
their bid being disclosed to their competitors.  Parties who were well placed to submit 
competitive bids in future procurement exercises might therefore decide not to do so thereby 
undermining the Authority’s ability to procure goods and services at competitive rates and 
prejudicing its commercial interests.   

The information requested contains commercially sensitive information about the individual 
participants’ business models, pricing and methodologies for providing the required service.  

The Section 43(2) exemption is therefore engaged.  The Combined Authority must therefore 
consider the balance of public interest in deciding whether to disclose the information.   

There is clearly a general public interest in public bodies being open, transparent and 
accountable particularly in the context of the expenditure of public funds.   






